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Bluemont Civic Association
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad
P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205
www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes of General Membership Meeting

Virtual Meeting via Zoom
January 26, 2021; 7:30 PM
1.  The President opened the meeting at 7:30 pm.  The President noted that there was a quorum present.
2.  The membership approved the minutes of the December 16, 2020 General Membership meeting by unanimous consent.

3.  Unfinished Business from Previous Meetings:

(a) Flooding Risk in Bluemont

There followed a presentation by three members of the County staff:  Elizabeth Thurber, County Floodplain Administrator; Demetra McBride, Chief Office of Sustainability and Environmental Management, and Aileen Winquist, Watershed Outreach Program Manager.  The staff presented informational slides addressing questions the civic association had sent about flooding risks in Bluemont, and related County efforts to mitigate such risks.  
The slides can be found on a link from the Bluemont Civic Association website, www.bluemontcivic.org.  The direct link is http://www.bluemontcivic.org/docs/BCA%20Bluemont%20CA%20Jan%202021.pdf  

There was an extensive question and answer period.  County officials noted that FEMA had updated its maps for Arlington in 2013, but is doing another update because Arlington is a rapidly developing urban area.

Much of the discussion focuses on a portion of the channel of Lubber Run within Bluemont.  Based on changes in topographic data as show in a 2019 study of aerial photography, FEMA issued preliminary revisions to its Flood Insurance Rate Maps (FIRMs) that place homes along the west side of N. Abingdon Street in the 500, 600 and 700 block in a “100 year flood zone,” meaning a 1% or greater risk of annual flooding.  (Please see the presentation slides to see which properties are covered in these preliminary revisions, and for details about FEMA’s study.)  
Residents of these homes said this came as a surprise, and they had not observed flooding problems, nor water getting close to the top of the channel during heavy storms. If the preliminary changes are adopted, Arlington County will have to impose additional regulation on development on the affected properties, and properties with mortgages will be required to have flood insurance.  The cost of flood insurance will rise substantially once the preliminary revisions are finalized in an updated FIRM.  Homeowners can purchase flood insurance at lower rates before the preliminary revisions are finalized. 
Discussion included FEMA’s basing its preliminary revisions aerial photography superimposed over existing topographic data, which is less accurate than a boots on the ground survey of topography and elevations.  Ms. Thurber said she will be working with FEMA to make the argument not to change the status of these N. Abingdon properties in the FIRM because the 2013 map was based on more accurate topographic data.  She said the County will be checking the topography to see if the elevation of  houses is high enough to be kept out of a 100-year flood zone.

In response to neighbors comments that they had not experienced flooding, nor seen water near the top of the channel even in heavy rain, Thurber said she will look at flow data and historical data.

County officials noted that both the County and residents can send in additional information to FEMA, but cautioned that whether additional information from the County would will result in changes to the preliminary revisions is unknown.  Ms. Thurber explained that the County had done so in 2013, but succeeded in only one of its requests.  County officials also noted that during this most recent FEMA study, FEMA was less willing to even engage in discussions with County officials, and many County comments early in the process regarding 30 locations were ignored.

County officials explained that the reason for FEMA’s preliminary revisions were updated topography, the latest development data for Arlington, and new hydrologic and hydraulic studies for Four Mile Run, establishing new base flood elevations and boundaries. County officials said reasons for the changes in a FIRM could include sediment, erosion, and natural changes in the topography of a stream. 
Residents asked if there were any County projects being planned that would address flooding risk in this area of N. Abingdon Street.  The answer was no.  County officials were focused on areas of Arlington that had experienced extreme flooding, including inadequate underground pipes that carry streams in  many parts of the County. County officials said they were in the early stages of beginning to work on capacity projects in the upper Lubber Run area, due to past flooding problems in an area near Virginia Hospital Center, but that water will go to the Ballston Beaver Pond north of the affected area of N. Abingdon Street.  

Residents asked whether FEMA would have a different view if this portion of Lubber Run were in an underground pipe rather than an open channel?  County officials said FEMS’s assessment was based on an open channel calculation, but the County will not be putting that portion of Lubber Run in a pipe.

Residents asked whether plans for the Ballston Beaver Pond project https://projects.arlingtonva.us/projects/ballston-pond-restoration/
could be revisited to add some flood mitigation, because the plans had been finalized before FEMA proposed putting nearby properties along N. Abingdon Street in a 100-year flood zone. County officials said the Ballston Beaver Pond project was for water quality, it was not a flood mitigation project by design, there was not room for flood mitigation in the Ballston Pond, and Abingdon would still face flood risk because it is by a stream that floods.  

Residents noted that flood mitigation is listed as one of the stated goals of the Ballston Pond project, and asked whether FEMA could change its preliminary revisions if the Ballston Pond were to contain more water, so there was less going to Lubber Run.  County officials said no, and that the County flood mitigation projects are focused on areas that have experienced flooding, which does not include this area of N. Abingdon Street. Flooding. 

Residents asked to meet County officials to further discuss the Ballston Pond.  

Residents asked if there were County DES engineers who could help residents with assessments to make a better case in their appeals to FEMA, since FEMA’s preliminary revisions seemed to be based on flawed data.

Residents also asked whether the County would mitigate property should the final FIRM move these N. Abingdon properties into a 100-year flood zone. 

Demetra McBride said she was taking notes on options for County action, and would have to raise some matters with the County Manager and Department of Finance, and would look into doing a boots on the ground survey of actual elevations of the affected properties.  
Regarding questions about the increase of flooding and storm water problems in Bluemont properties after nearby properties had undergone construction involving significant expansion of impervious surfaces and/or soil disturbance, County officials said they were looking a regulating single family homes to add a focus beyond water quality that could include tanks and retention for new development projects, and a regulation to soil amendment and de-compaction as part of  recalibrating to improve mitigation for off-site impacts in a more demanding development and precipitation environment.  
County officials noted that Four Mile Run was the only stream in Arlington that FEMA restudied during its latest assessment.  Four Mile Run was completely restudied and new water surface elevations were established.  One result was FEMA’s preliminary revisions to the FIRM to place some homes along N. Lexington Street (between Wilson Blvd and 8th Road, N) in a “500-year flood zone,” meaning an 0.2%  annual flooding risk.  The President asked whether residents along N. Lexington Street had been informed.  County officials said no because Arlington did not regulate 500-year flood zones, but noted that the preliminary revisions do indicate some risk to those properties that may not have been previously depicted on the FIRM.  The President asked County officials to clear off on an explanation regarding N. Lexington Street that she could provide when she sent the County’s presentation slides to people on the civic association mailing list, to make sure it was accurate.  The officials agreed to do so. 
(b) Safe Routes to School Sidewalk Project on 8th Road, N and N. Lexington Street

The President reported on the walk-through by County Board Members Matt de Ferranti and Takis Karatonis of the project area for the Safe Routes to School Sidewalk Project at 8th Road North and North Lexington Street.  During the walkthrough, residents of the affected blocks and nearby areas shared their views of the project with the two Board Members. The President noted that  Mr. de Ferranti had e-mailed BCA with his thanks for engaging with them as they work on this, said he and Mr. Karantonis would engage with County staff, follow up, seek answers and be back in touch as they do. 
 

4.  Reports of Officers and Committee Chairs:  
The President noted that the Treasurer would not be in attendance.  The current balance in the BCA account is $3,031.43.

Missing Middle Housing Study: The First Vice-president reported that the County has extended the deadline for responses to its Missing Middle Housing Study (MMHS) survey (inviting citizen feedback on the study’s scope) to February 8.  He noted that survey participants can use the comments section if they think survey questions to not allow them to accurately convey their views.  The First Vice-president also noted that on February 2 and 4, the County will conduct a virtual listening tour the includes Bluemont zip codes. 
The President and other members discussed the challenge from the large volume of information provided by the County about the Missing Middle Housing Study, including the Missing Middle Study Tool Kit for community partners.  Members agreed with the President’s forming of a Committee, a working group on the Missing Middle Housing Study to look at the issues in more depth and inform the civic association.  The President invited members to contact exec@bluemontcivic.org if they would like to join this working group. 

Members agreed with the President’s proposal that she continue to share County information about the Missing Middle Housing Study (MMHS), including the MMHS Tool Kit, but add a link to the websites of the Alliance for Housing Solutions (which has partnered with the County on some MMHS public outreach, and favors missing middle housing), and Arlingtonians for Our Sustainable Future, (which has concerns about the MMHS).  
Members also agreed with the President’s proposal that she invite The Alliance for Housing Solutions and Arlingtonians for Sustainable Development to do presentations and Q&A with the civic association.
Fencing Along the Bluemont Junction Trail:  The Second Vice-president reported that we had not gotten a response on replacement fencing along Bluemont Junction Trail.  The President said she would follow up.
Civic Federation: One Civic Federation delegate reported on the January combined Civic Federation and County Board meeting.  What took place was the pro forma election of Matt de Ferranti as Board Chair and Katie Kristol as Vice Chair.
N. Carlin Springs Road: The Chair of the N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Committee indicated that he would continue to solicit residents along N. Carlin Springs Road (between North Edison Street and North Lexington Street) to participate in discussions related to pedestrian safety.
New Business:

BCA member William Barratt inquired as to whether there is interest in a resolution asking Arlington County to reduce the real estate tax rate this year.  Mr. Barratt volunteered to draft a resolution to that effect for advertisement ahead of the County’s likely action in April on the tax rate.  There was no objection.
The President adjourned the meeting at approximately 9:15 pm.
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